
COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING 

June 23, 2014 

 

 The Bartholomew County Commissioners met in regular session on June 23, 2014 

in the Governmental Office Building, 440 Third Street, Columbus, Indiana.  Chairman 

Carl Lienhoop called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.  Commissioners Larry Kleinhenz 

and Rick Flohr, County Attorney J. Grant Tucker and County Auditor Barbara Hackman 

were also in attendance.   

County Councilman Bill Lentz gave the Invocation and led the Pledge of 

Allegiance. 

 The first item on the agenda was the approval of the June 16, 2014 Meeting 

Minutes.  Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion to approve the minutes, seconded by 

Commissioner Flohr, and the motion passed unanimously. 

Next was the approval of the payroll.  Commissioner Flohr made a motion to 

approve the payroll, seconded by Commissioner Kleinhenz, and the motion passed 

unanimously.   

The next item on the agenda was the weekly reports.  Chairman Lienhoop read 

the New Permits Report dated 6/16/14 to 6/20/14.  Twenty (20) permits had been issued 

with a fee amount of $1,640.00 and an estimated construction cost of $972,975. 

County Engineer Danny Hollander requested the release of Driveway Bond 13B-

003 located on 75S near 1025E.  Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion to release the 

driveway bond.  Chairman Lienhoop seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

Engineer Hollander presented two (2) bids for wedging work received from 

Milestone Contractors, LP (Columbus) and Dave O’Mara Contractor, Inc. (North 

Vernon).  (See attached) Commissioner Flohr made a motion to accept the low bid of 

$103,877 from Milestone Contractors for wedging work.  Commissioner Kleinhenz 

seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 



Engineer Hollander then gave the County Highway Weekly Crew Report which 

included the following work:  patched roads; mowed in Columbus, German, Clay, Wayne 

and Flatrock Townships and at the fairgrounds; replaced pipes on 600E, Legal Tender 

and Old Nashville Roads; extended the pipe on 265N; wedged in Wayne Township on 

1100S and 60E; did chip and seal in Rockcreek Township on 300S, 600E, 400S and 

750E; and hauled stone to the fairgrounds. 

For the next agenda item Major Gary Myers from the Sheriff’s Department 

presented three (3) quotes for an Insinkerator commercial garbage disposal: 

Bidder   Quote 

South Central Company, Inc. (Columbus)  $ 3,482.50 

Grainger (Columbus)  $ 4,262.58 

Hobart Service (Indianapolis)  $ 5,572.00 

 

Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion to accept the low bid from South Central 

Company, Inc. for $3,482.50.  Commissioner Flohr seconded the motion that passed 

unanimously. 

 The Commissioners addressed the ratification of an expenditure for a Zoll AED 

Plus Defibrillator for the Bartholomew County Jail lobby.  Northern Kentucky 

Emergency Medical Services quoted a price of $1,320.00.  Commissioner Kleinhenz 

made a motion to ratify the purchase of a Zoll AED Plus Defibrillator for the Sheriff’s 

Department from NKEMS.  Commissioner Flohr seconded the motion that passed 

unanimously. 

Veterans Service Officer Tom Crawford read the Veteran’s Services Report for 

the month of May, 2014.  The Veteran’s Office conducted 147 scheduled/walk-in/outside 

interviews, filed 72 claims and applications and 17 tax abatement forms, filed 21 power-

of-attorney documents, attended 12 veterans meetings, made 18 trips to the VA Hospital 

and traveled 1,823 miles.  Additional contacts totaled 282 by phone and 72 by mail.  

Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion to accept the Monthly Veteran’s Report for 

May, 2014.  Commissioner Flohr seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 



The Commissioners received a request from Harrison Lake Country Club to 

temporarily close Country Club Road on July 3, 2014 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for 

fireworks display.  Chairman Lienhoop made a motion to grant the request to close 

Country Club Road on July 3, 2014 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.  Commissioner Flohr 

seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

There being no other business the meeting was adjourned by Chairman Lienhoop 

at 10:35 a.m.  The next Commissioners’ Meeting will be held on Monday, June 30, 2014 

at 10:00 a.m. in the Commissioners’ Chambers. 
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